Notes of a Meeting to Discuss the Lytchett Matravers Neighbourhood Plan and the Purbeck Local Plan Review
Held at Westport House, Wareham on 10th January 2018

Those Present:

Councillor Cherry Brooks, PDC, Economics & Infrastructure

Councillor Wendy Meaden, PDC, Vice Chair

Councillor Barry Quinn, PDC, Deputy Leader

Councillor Peter Webb, PDC

Steve Boyt, Planning Policy Officer

Anna Lee, PDC, Planning Policy Manager

Councillor Alf Bush, LMPC, Vice Chair

Councillor Rob Carswell, LMPC

Councillor Martyn Colvey, LMPC, Chair

Councillor Ralph Watts, LMPC

Key Points Discussed

1. Actions from Meeting on 28th November 2017

· Steve Boyt to provide a paper copy of the Landscape and Character Appraisal for Lytchett Matravers to LMPC – Complete

· PDC to review the evidence prepared by Dorset County Council on population figures for Lytchett Matravers - Complete

2. Purbeck Local Plan Review

· There will be a 6 week consultation starting on 29th January when various documents will be published, and ending on 12th March.

· The consultation will be more focussed than the last consultations, with an emphasis on housing and matters related to housing.

· A leaflet will be distributed to all households in the Purbeck District setting out the key information for the consultation.

· PDC are working with a company called Public Perspectives, who will be carrying out a telephone survey of 1000 households as part of the consultation.
· There will be a launch event at Westport House on 30th January, to which representatives of the various Town and Parish Councils will be invited.

· There will be drop in events around the Purbeck District, including one in Lytchett Matravers (provisionally booked for Saturday 17th February, 10am to 4pm in the Village Hall).
· PDC intend that the information for the consultation process will be made available to all stakeholders at the same time, with no advance release prior to 29th January. As a consequence PDC was not able to provide any of this information to the Lytchett Matravers Parish Council members during the meeting.

· PDC confirmed that LMPC can submit a written response to PDC as part of the consultation process.

· PDC extended an invitation to LMPC to participate in the Drop in event on 17th February. This could take the form of LMPC provided a display board as part of the information available, and/or attendance by members of the Parish Council to talk to members of the public, etc. 

3. Policies Proposed by Lytchett Matravers Parish Council to be considered by PDC for inclusion in the Purbeck Local Plan

· LM has outstanding development of 121 houses in the pipeline, including 71 which are windfall. This needs to be taken into account when considering allocation of additional houses as part of the Local Plan Review.
· In recent years development in Lytchett Matravers has been dominated by windfall, including infill where one house was replaced by 2 or 3 on the same plot, or where open spaces in the village have been developed. Many of these developments are not in keeping with the general character of the areas where they have taken place, and are contrary to what the LMPC considers to be sound town planning practice.  

· Whereas sound town planning practice might take a view on where new developments should be encouraged, the fact that it was not possible for the Neighbourhood Plan to identify sites in the Green Belt for development, this approach was prevented.

· LMPC outlined a number of policies, which are seen as forming key elements of sound town planning practice. Many of these had been included in the original version of the LM Neighbourhood Plan, but which had been removed in order to secure the approval of the Examiner. These are:
· Each house should have off-road parking space for 2 cars

· Open/green spaces should be included within developments, providing safe places for children to play

· The housing mix provided by new developments should reflect the evidence provided in surveys of the residents of Lytchett Matravers, which showed strong preferences for houses of four bedrooms for young families, and two bedrooms both for starter homes but also for older people wanting to downsize.

· Additional space needed to be set aside for employment opportunities within the village, including zoning for retail, commercial, and industrial space.
· There was a preference for new development to be phased in the form of minor developments over time, perhaps looking at 5 year tranches of new houses, rather than allowing a major development of a significant part of any allocation of additional houses over a short period. In this context, Councillor Meaden noted that Sturminster Marshall had imposed a limit on the number of new houses that might be built each year across the whole village over a 20 year period. This had been designed to prevent a large area of available land adjacent to the village being developed in one go. The limit was adhered to throughout the 20 year period, which came to an end some time ago, and the last houses have now been completed on the area of land concerned. 

· It was noted that Central Government has recently proposed that 10% to 20% of available land should be set aside for minor developments, to allow small local builders an improved opportunity to secure some of the work.
· PDC expressed a willingness to consider these points for inclusion in the Local Plan. However, they noted that the Local Plan would also be subject to external examination, and they would want to consider the likely success of each point in surviving the examination process.

4. Brownfield Sites

· LMPC noted that the latest Brownfield Site Register did not include Holton Heath. They asked why this was the case, and expressed the view that there was the potential for a significant number of houses to be built on part of Holton Heath, which would alleviate pressure on other areas in the Purbeck District where there were various constraints to development, including the Green Belt.

· LMPC also noted that new housing was being built in Policeman’s Lane in Upton, on a site which was within the 400m zone of the protected heathland, but that in that location and exception had been allowed because the dual carriageway provided a barrier to access from the development site to the protected area. This begged the question as to why a similar argument would not be made in Holton Heath where a railway line ran between the protected area and the site that could be made available for housing.

· PDC responded that there had been extensive efforts to secure the agreement of Natural England to the possibility of development on the part of Holton Heath in question. These efforts had included group visits to the site, exploration of dog & cat proof fencing, and various other lines of argument.  However, none of these efforts had been successful, and Natural England maintained their position that there must be no development on the site.  
5. Next Meeting

· PDC made clear that they would like to work with the Lytchett Matravers Parish Council on matters affecting the village, and agreed to arrange a further meeting during February when a more complete discussion of the Local Plan could take place.
